OTLEY PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of Annual Parish meeting held on Monday 12th May 2009
Present: Chairman Mr Smith, Clerk Mr Treloar, Councillor’s Messrs Cant, Jay and Childs. District & County Councillor Peter Bellfield and Chairman of Otley Community Council- Ian Beaumont and 14 members of the public.

Apologies: Mr R Ling, Mr A Ling, Mrs Vaughan and Mrs Lincoln. Federation Headteacher – Jan Hubbard and Woodbridge Police Safer Neighbourhood Team.
Minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held on 12th May 2008 – Approved and signed.

Matters arising – There were none.

Chairman’s report – Mr Smith welcomed everyone to the 9th Annual Parish Meeting he has chaired. He expressed his thanks to the Vice Chair, Mr Jay and the other Councillors’ for their continued support and the Clerk for his hard work during the year. There are 9 elected members of the Parish Council who have met regularly every 4- 6 weeks. There are three sub committees – Planning, Rights of Way and Finance. Planning have received 12 applications mainly extensions to properties. We renewed the wooden bench in Chapel Road. 

One of the outcomes from the Parish Plan was people’s concerns over speeding in the Village and as a result we have joined with other Parishes in a Community Speedwatch scheme. Two residents of Otley have volunteered to help and it is hoped that  the scheme will be operational during the summer once training and locations have been approved by the Police.
The Parish Council are to donate £400 towards the cost of a new Car Park at the Bowls Club. This will relieve parking on the busy B1079 and facilities will also be used by the Church.
We have continued to work with SCDC on the composition of the new Local Development Framework. We have objected to many of the proposals for development on greenfield sites and we have applied for an AP28 protection order on land behind the Church to ensure the field views are maintained.

We have worked with the Community Council, using our Charity status to save upwards of £7,000 of VAT associated with the purchase of the new play equipment.

Highways continue as an important element of our work. We have to report an ever increasing number of potholes and subsidence. With a continuing reduction in council budgets for highway maintenance, we will watch with interest the impact on road repairs within our area. It is hoped that the B1079 will be resurfaced this year.

Russell Ling has continued to drive the Rights of Way committee and work parties and he is thanked for his efforts over the last year. The Parish Council arranges for the footpaths to be cut twice per year, the work at present being funded by the SCC P3 scheme.

Vandalism has become an issue in the Village over the last year, with residents property (mainly fences) and the new Parish Notice Board being damaged.

The plaque showing the commemoration details of the War Memorial has been purchased and was installed prior to the Remembrance Day commemoration.

We continue to be closely involved with the Save our Rural Roads campaign (SORR). This is a consortium of thirteen or more local Parish Councils who are opposed to the ever increasing impact of HGV’s on our infrastructure and inhabitants.

With regard to the year ahead, we have a small amount  of cash to spend and will be looking for suitable projects. One suggestion has been a bus shelter in Chapel Road near Newlands and another some seating near to the new play equipment. Suggestions are welcomed.

Otley School Report – There are currently 53 pupils on roll. At the end of this term we will be losing twelve pupils to local High Schools and are likely to welcome five pupils to our reception class. As predicted in previous years, the anticipated roll is falling this being reflected in the low numbers attending Otley Under Fives.

The school is  pleased to report that staffing has remained the same this year as it was last year; this is a positive sign that staffing is stable once again after the number of retirements that were seen at the end of 2006 and 2007.  Mrs. Cheryl Tomany is deputy headteacher and Mrs. Cook, Mrs. Barnes and Mr. Harty are the other teachers.  All classes are supported by excellent teaching assistants and a band of parent helpers. Mrs. Powley and Mrs. Liddell do a wonderful job in the office, tackling all requests and queries with a smile.

Adequate accommodation is a problem.  Due to the nature of our current cohort of pupils, additional space (quiet areas and group meeting rooms) are required but unfortunately we do not have the facilities to support the needs of all our children.

The Headteacher, Mr. Liddell, Mr. Dye (Chair and vice Chair) have been meeting with County architects to address accommodation issues and hopefully this will lead to  additional teaching space in the school.

The Federation with Witnesham Primary continues to work well, and the Headteacher has recently visited Partnership schools in Norfolk to contrast and compare the federation model.

Ofsted visited the school last October which resulted in the school being graded a ‘good school with areas - outstanding’.  This was as a result of the wonderful staff and very supportive governors.

ICT within the school has been upgraded.  All classrooms have new computers and the school is currently working on Learning Platforms. The Headteacher is in the process of working under the guidance of Farlingaye High School to improve ICT capability even further.

The playground area has recently been improved with new tarmac and the addition of an all weather shelter for Early Years and a parent shelter in the playground.  The raised beds will provide kitchen salad produce soon and are the focus of an after-school gardening club.

The School are fortunate to have  friends from Witnesham Baptist Church visit them each fortnight as the ‘Open the Book’ team.  Mrs Catherine Beaumont and Mrs Jane Hall are now working with them providing a positive link with the wider community.

They are lucky to have Mr Nigel Cooper, Mrs Rachel Chester and Mr Gordon Murray visit them regularly to lead  assemblies in the school.

There are many exciting projects this year one of them being The Ancient Egyptians.  All of the KS2 pupils loved researching this ancient civilisation and are currently preparing for their end of year production ‘The Point of the Pyramid’.

Year 5 & 6 pupils will be going on a residential visit to Sizewell Hall in June, and are going with yrs. 5 & 6 pupils at Witnesham.  Pupils in class 2 will be visiting Thornham with a special day out being planned for the younger children.

The School has its sports day, country dancing and maypole dancing to look forward to, all we need now is a long, hot summer!

We will finish with our leavers assembly on the last day of term which is on July 17th.
Parish Plan – findings of the review – Presented by Ian Beaumont -
Otley is a thriving key service centre with a good community spirit and an awareness of its own identity and local concerns.  This is borne out by the level and nature of response to the parish plan consultations and questionnaires.  Although there are concerns about minor vandalism, speeding and some anti-social behaviour it is a place where residents generally feel safe and enjoy living.

The school, the village shop and Post Office, and activities based at the Village Hall are at the centre of the community.  Demographically 25% of residents were 25-44 years and almost 70% of residents are over 45 years, which is reflected in declining numbers at playgroup and the number of children at Otley School.  It may also influence responses to the housing questions.  Houses are occupied by residents of the village; there are very few second homes or holiday homes in the community.  The population is relatively permanent and value the village’s environment, location and community.    

The potential for future development on the Hubbard’s site is a concern for residents.  The existence of Otley College within the parish but outside the hub of the village generates traffic and light pollution but is not seen as having a significant impact on the village.  There is a strong desire to maintain existing facilities and to improve aspects of the local environment.  

Traffic and Transport

Local services, Hubbard Products and Otley College generate traffic in the parish and some local congestion at peak times. HGV’s using the B1079 and B1078 have an impact on other road users, the environment and residents so the Parish Council’s involvement in the Save Our Rural Roads (SORR) campaign is welcomed and a weight restriction would have broad support.  Efforts to improve parking at the Post Office corner, Doctor’s surgery and Church would be welcomed.  Speeding traffic in the village is a concern for many and further traffic calming measures and random police speed checks are desirable.

Safety on the B1078 and B1079 could be enhanced by specific improvements.  It is desirable that a footway along Helmingham Road from Otley House to The White Hart is constructed and the Church Road footway be extended to the Church.  However there is no strong desire for the village to be suburbanised by additional street furniture or improvement schemes.  Views on further street lighting are mixed.  There is a need to improve road safety in Chapel Road at the entrance to the Village Hall.    

Community services

The primary school is a vital part of the village and the community values the shop and Post Office and existing facilities.  There are a number of clubs and activities in the village for all ages.  There may be some opportunities to expand these and provision of more activities for young people was identified as one way of reducing the irritation caused by petty vandalism and anti-social behaviour.  There is an awareness and appreciation of the work of the Parish Council.  The Community Council runs the Village Hall and playing field, which are well-used resources.  Each year it runs a number of events to raise funds for the maintenance and improvement of the hall.  Demands for an improved play area were met during the drafting of this plan.  There is a desire to keep the White Hart open.  Many respondents would like to have more activities in Otley such as Flicks in the Sticks and Keep Fit classes.

Housing

While the village plan was being drafted the future of the Hubbard’s site became a specific concern in the light of the introduction of the Local Development Framework and site-specific allocations and policies to replace the Local Plan. If new housing is to be built in the village, it is felt that new housing should be infill or small-scale development <10 dwellings, with affordable housing preferred.  There is an acceptance that the Hubbard’s site is likely to be redeveloped at some stage in the future but the scale and nature of this is sensitive; the number of new houses should be restricted, with affordable housing for local people and small business units, which could be incorporated within the scheme.  

In the event of redevelopment of the Hubbard’s site or significant building elsewhere highway access and water pressure need to be improved.  Consideration would need to be given to possible improvements to other aspects of the village’s infrastructure.

Responses make it clear that any significant residential development in Otley should include a mix of housing designs to meet the demand for starter homes and bungalows.  There is no sheltered housing or residential care in Otley at the moment and the demand for such accommodations is likely to grow.

Environment

Residents appreciate their local environment and want to preserve it so far as possible.  As in many rural areas natural habitats have been lost to development or modern agricultural practises so it is hoped existing mature trees, hedges and ponds will be respected.  An opportunity to enhance the environment by creating a village green or nature reserve within the parish should be sought.  There is interest in providing a parish orchard or woodland as well as a demand for allotments.  Recycling facilities are well used and should be retained or expanded.  The network of footpaths is a valued recreational amenity and should continue to be well maintained.

During heavy rain Otley Bottom continues to flood so work to alleviate local flooding would be welcome.  Outlying parts of the village depend on septic tanks for sewage disposal and in the event of development in these areas consideration should be given to extending the mains drainage to reduce the risk of dirty ditches.  A “Spring Clean Day” could be established to enhance the appearance of the village. There is a sense that people would like a greener village with less traffic, which causes congestion and noise pollution and a reduction in light pollution from Hubbard Products and Otley College. 

Communication

Residents believe existing mobile phone, Internet broadband and digital TV reception need to be improved.  To this end a mobile phone mast in the village would be acceptable provided it was discreetly sited away from housing. Information about Otley, local services and events is still largely publicised by flyers, notice boards and local magazines (Grundisburgh News and the Church Times) but additional information in the form of a quarterly Parish Council newsletter, Village Directory, parish history and local map would be welcomed.  There may also be an opportunity to revamp and expand the existing Otley website. By and large respondents knew how to contact key members of the local community although a village skills register would be useful and a village information point would be welcome.


Businesses and employment

In addition to Hubbard Products and Otley College there is a wide range of local businesses including retail and professional services. It is recognised that some further small-scale business would be good for the community alongside existing commercial activities.  Small workshops, leisure activities and the pub have been identified as opportunities to be encouraged and there is an unmet need for childcare in the vicinity.

Finally - While recognising that life, communities and villages are always changing Otley residents enjoy their environment largely as it is and recognise that changes and improvements tend to occur incrementally. 

Some general comments made by villagers during the survey best convey the spirit of Otley and these are spread throughout this summary. However, the final word is left with this thought:

“Otley is a wonderful place.  It has a good community atmosphere

and we should do all we can to maintain this.”

A Copy of the report was handed to the Parish Council and further copies will be available to view at the Village Stores and the Doctors’ surgery. Mr Beaumont was asked if further copies could be obtained. Whilst this would be possible it would be at some cost although he would be happy to email a copy to anyone that requested it. Mr Smith said the Parish Council would look at ways of publicising the headline aspects of the report. 
District & County Councillor’s report – SCC – The Council tax increase this year was the lowest ever at 2.45% - the third lowest in the country and compares with a Consumer Price Rise index of 3.2% and the pension increase of 5%. The Council made savings of £60m in the last three years and for this year they have budgeted an additional saving of £12m. This has enabled them to put an additional £3.8m into safeguarding  children and £1.1m in to vunerable adults. In addition, in the current economic circumstances,  additional help has been given to the Citizens Advice Bureau, Credit Unions and charges for non-residential care such as home care, day care, transport and meals on wheelsare being held at their present level.

Recently the Audit Commission marked the County Council as the top performing council in terms of efficiency savings, the most cost efficient council in England and the best performing council for quality of service in the east of England. Not surprisingly Suffolk has been given a 4* rating and “improving well”, the second highest classification possible. Even the  reference library has been upgraded from 2* to 4*’s excellent. While most can find areas of dissatisfaction with the council, these inspections do enable the comparison of performance with other councils and emphasise the importance of having the highest quality of staff.
The subject uppermost in the council’s mind over the past year has been the proposed changes in the organisation of Local Government. The Minister asked the Boundary Commission to produce proposals for a unitary council or councils in Suffolk. The latest and anticipated final draft solutions which are out for consultation until 14th May, are on a unitary council for the whole of Suffolk (a proposal supported by the County Council) or a unitary authority for Ipswich & Felixstowe and a separate authority for the rest of the County. Following consultation the Boundary Committee will report its preferred option to the Minister by 15th July, and she will announce the fate of Suffolk’s local government by the end of  August. In the meantime there are County Council elections on 4th June, but it is unknown how long the successful candidates will be elected for.

The school’s reorganisation, where consultation with parents, governors and staff on the second phase of areas to change from the three-tier to the two-tier system, has been underway. As with the first phase it has proved controversial, particularly with those associated with middle schools. The combining of the two secondary schools in Felixstowe will take place to strengthen and broaden the education on offer in the town.
Mr Bellfield was pleased to have helped with the cost of the new car park surface in the Bowls Club and repairs to the pavilion. He reminded parish groups that as County Councillor he can give financial support towards capital expenditure although funds were limited as the Carlford Division has only £9,000 to distribute around the 26 parishes. This year the highways department has introduced a new scheme for funding minor road improvements which in theory gives discretion to your Councillor as to how the money is spent, but again funds are limited to only £12,000.
SCDC - Mr Bellfield maintains an active involvement with highway matters and serves on the Policy Development panel. Consultants have been engaged to look at alleviating problems on the A140, A12 and A1120.
The Planning authority are reviewing developments at the Gressingham Duck site in Debach and are due to report to the Development Control sub committee. Ideally it is hoped that an arrangement with operators will be reached with an agreement to curtail any further development on the site.

This years District tax increase was limited to 2.9%. With a small increase in the central funding grant of 1.2% and a severe reduction in deposit interest and earnings from council services, particularly planning fees, budgeting has been extremely difficult. On deposit interest alone they have seen a fall in income of £1m which on a budget of £14m has a severe impact. It is estimated that the Council will have to reduce costs by 20% next year to cover the shortfall and balance the budget. The introduction of Wheelie Bins throughout the District will be completed by the end of this year.
With regard to local government reorganisation, the District Council are keen for a three tier arrangement to be introduced; East and West Suffolk together with a unitary Ipswich and Felixstowe. This option has not been considered by the Boundary Commission and the District Council are considering applying for a Judicial Review. If successful this would substantially delay/negate the Government’s plans.

Mr Bellfield emphasised that he is always available to help residents with any difficulties they may have with the District or County Council and stressed they should not hesitate to contact him if the need arose.

Mr Ewell asked whether the economic downturn and the reduction in demand for recycled material would appreciably increase the Councils waste disposal costs. Mr Bellfield said that existing recycling contracts still had time to run but ultimately there would be an impact on income and costs.

Community Police Report – There was particular disappointment that a representative of the Police was not present at the meeting, particularly given the recent increase of crime in the Village. The following report was provided by the  Police:-
Recorded crime for the last year is a mixture of crimes including burglaries and theft of/from motor vehicles.  Some of these crimes can be attributed to the College.

A total of 42 crimes.  This compares unfavourably with the same period in 2007 where 35 crimes were recorded.

In the last month a total of 3 crimes were recorded, all were theft related.  

Much of the recorded crime is acquisitive crime and can be prevented with adequate security and vigilance.  It is hoped to reduce these crime figures over the next year with education and high visibility patrols in the village.  I am new to the area and have yet to get to know many people but I hope this will change.  

The SID (Speed Indication Device) was used on 06/05/09 outside the doctor’s surgery and there were some speeds of over 35mph.  This is something we will be looking at over the coming months.  

The Woodbridge and District SNT officer responsible for Otley is PC 1564 Rebecca O’Neill and the PCSO is 3094 Sallyanna Chatten-Berry.  

The report did not acknowledge the recent spate of vandalism and the Police were asked for their comments on this important area of concern
“I am aware of the damage but most of it has not been reported in the usual way.  I admit I have not been to Otley much but I will try and improve my attendance there.  I must admit I was surprised how high the crime figures were and I will be analysing them.  
I am away for three weeks at the end of May but will ensure that there is more police presence in Otley over the coming weeks especially on Saturday nights.  I will ask for Otley to be put on our briefing system and perhaps raise it as an issue at the next SNT meeting which is on 10th June I believe.  

I have been to Otley this morning and spoken to some residents in the shop including a lady who had her sign removed.”
Presentation of draft Parish Council Accounts -  Mr Treloar reported that balances at the start of the year amounted to £6,519.14 and at the end £7,458.09. Of this money £791.97 relates to the Parish Plan. Payments to the Clerk in respect of last quarters expenses along with £400 to the Bowls Club in respect of the car park grant, are still to be made. During the year receipts exceeded payments by £938.65. The Precept has been maintained at £4,000 as it has for the present year. The equivalent cost per household is £15.09. We received a full grant from SCC for maintenance of the footpaths. We presently cut 12,740 metres of path twice a year at a cost of £886.32. This will rise to £917.28 in the present year. We channelled the Play Area grant made to the Community Council through the accounts to enable the VAT to be reclaimed, providing a saving to them of £7,017.45. We budgeted during the year for a reserve of £3,355. The true reserve will be £6,016. The difference was largely due to  reduced cost on the Chapel Road seat coupled with some budgeted expenditure not being used. Balances are therefore higher than anticipated but in any event should represent at least the equivalent of one years Precept. 
Otley Community Council report - Routine maintenance and repairs have been carried out to the hall. The additional storage area is now fully operational, housing equipment and effects of FFY, the Gym Club and TOPS, along with the staging and chairs. During the year the main hall floor was refurbished, a new professional catering oven installed and the stage curtains replaced. Additional refuse bins were obtained in conjunction with the Scouts. Incidents of petty vandalism were recorded early in the reporting period but thereafter the hall suffered little deliberate damage.

The entertainments sub-committee successfully organised a morning walk and brunch in April, a film evening in May, the fête in July, fireworks in November, and the Christmas dinner dance in December. A separate group organised the flower, vegetable and craft show in September. Net event income was £2832, down slightly on the prior year. Allowing for pre-payment of fees by FFY in the prior period, hire income remained flat, whilst running costs decreased slightly, resulting in an operating surplus of £224. Income from other sources fell, reflecting a one off gift aid claim in the prior period. Recycling credits, however, almost doubled. Grants received totalled £5 017 in respect of the play area, as well as £50 000 for the same project received by the Parish Council on behalf of the Community Council. At 28th February 2009 our total assets were some £37,119 (excluding the grant held by the Parish Council) of which £11,017 was reserved for the play area (£6017 grants received, £5000 OCC reserve) and £7500 against roof repairs. Net event income for the period was again allocated to refurbishment of the play area.

The principal focus in the period was the construction of a new play area. In February the new play area was constructed alongside the hall, whilst the old area was levelled and prepared for a basketball pad. A formal opening ceremony in conjunction with Suffolk County Council was held on 4 April. Goal posts, seating, bicycle stands and bins are on order and further grant applications are being prepared for equipment targeted at the under 8’s. The Community Council entered into an agreement with the Parish Council such that the grant was paid to the latter, thereby allowing the VAT element to be reclaimed and spent on additional equipment.  The Parish Council subsequently gifted the equipment to the Community Council, relinquishing any claim to title. We are grateful to Chris Taylor for his hard work on this project.


Suffolk CC continue to cut the grass. Extensive repairs were undertaken to the main car park surface.


Our regular hirers have remained loyal throughout the year and we remain competitive among local village halls. The Gardening Club and Flower Arranging are two new village groups that have become welcome regular users. Hire rates were unchanged, although the heating supplement was increased from £3 to £4.50 per relevant session to reflect higher oil prices. Private hire was in line with the prior year. 
Otley Church Preservation Trust report – Thanks were expressed to Russell Ling who stood down as Chairman of the trust in November 2008.  Russell served as chairman for 14 years and made an enormous contribution to the work of the trust.

Monies received during the year from the Church donation box, sale of guide

books, church boxes distributed to households and investment income amounted

to £543, on a par with last year. Income from standing orders maintained last year’s level of £1790 and total receipts amounted to £3065.60, slightly up on last year. Balances presently held by the trust total £9997.12.   £7000 of this money is committed to the re-leading of windows on the north and south side of the church, including repairs to the window masonry. 

The Trust is also mindful of the two box tombs that require attention.  Temporary measures have been put in place for now, but reconstruction would be an expensive operation. On a similar theme, bearers supporting pews on the right hand side of the nave have partially collapsed through rot. These have been supported by bricks for now. Replacing the bearers will be an expensive undertaking.

With the foregoing in mind, in October Trust members will be looking again at how we can encourage further giving through the Trust donation boxes as well as other possible means of raising funds.

Any other business – There was none and the meeting closed at 21.07
“As an older resident accustomed to a rural environment I feel it’s important for the future that this, and other similar village communities, retain the peaceful character that still exists.”





“Size of lorries on our local roads inappropriate and dangerous.”





“Speed of traffic still far too fast.”





“Have we consulted young people properly?”





“Continue to achieve the delicate balancing act between development and stagnation.”





“To keep it a safe and enjoyable place for children to grow up.”





“A community works well because of its people, not because of its infrastructure or buildings.  Beware of providing more facilities than we can properly maintain.”





“Parish Magazine is where I find out what is happening.”





“I feel local businesses work well within the community and are supportive of village occasions and projects.”
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